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Mrs Alison Pope 

Headteacher 

Dear parents and carers, 
 
I hope you enjoy reading this newsletter, highlighting life at school, important events and pupil successes. It’s 
hard to believe that another term is behind us; it’s been a long one for a number of reasons. 
 

• We celebrated the school’s best ever results, validated by the Department for Education; the best pupil pro-
gress in any comprehensive, in Shropshire. 

• Year 11 and Year 9 worked very hard during their respective exam periods. They should be incredibly proud 
of how they conducted themselves.  

• House Music will be held on 14th December and I’m looking forward to hearing and seeing the individual 
House pieces in full; it’s shaping up to be a memorable evening and I’m looking forward to welcoming parents 
and carers into school to enjoy it all.  
 
However, I am sure that you will have noticed by now that we have not been able to announce our published  
Ofsted report. We did receive the draft report at the end of November. Usually this would then be quite quickly 
turned around and converted into the final report. Unfortunately, I, the Governing Body, and The 3-18 Trust are 
currently challenging a number of aspects around Ofsted’s conclusions but also their conduct while they were 
with us. When I wrote to you soon after they left us, I highlighted just how well supported we were by you but 
also how well school ran during the two days. I would like to again thank you and the pupils for this, as well as my 
staff, who were incredible throughout. I am unsure how successful we will be, but I, my leadership team, the 
Trust and the Governors will fight for a fair report. At this stage I am not permitted by Ofsted to share any more 
with you. There will no doubt be many rumours circulating. I would ask that should any speculation reach you, it 
is put to one side and that you continue to support us over the coming period as we will need a united 
front. Once I am able to share more with you, I will.   
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
We’re looking forward to having everyone back with us on Wednesday 3rd January. 
 
Wishing you and your families a very happy and relaxing festive break.  
 
Many thanks for your ongoing support of school. 
 
 
Kind regards 
 
 
 
Mrs Pope 

PARENT SURVEY 
 

Please take the time to complete the short survey below. We value your feedback: 
 

https://forms.office.com/e/r8w5q4bUfz 

https://forms.office.com/e/r8w5q4bUfz


 

  

Headteacher’s Breakfast 

The Headteacher’s Breakfast takes place weekly and is awarded to students who have been nominated by teachers for a variety of reasons. Students attend a special 

Breakfast with Mrs Pope where they can share their successes and achievements. This half-term the following students have been selected: 

 
 

18.9.23 

Josie Cox, Joshua Middleton , Oz Lovell, Jack Hawes, Joshua Middleton, Matthew Burton, Alex Davies, Isabelle Hughes, 

Max Jones, Anna Soltykowska, Niamh Middleton, Eaoife Burke, Belle Raaff, Hannah Malaquid. 

2.10.23  

Paisley Latham, Jack Evans, Jess Liversage, Annabelle Roberts, Rhys Jordan, Esme Daniels, Ella Bailey. 

16.10.23  

Zoe Farrington, Arthur Walsh, Hiroto Hood, Ethan Harding, Fraser Cox, Cara Thomas, Matilda Mavin, Alfie Aga, Emmeline 

Jennings, Marley Roberts, Izzy Ellis, Alfie Harvey. 

23.10.23  

Jonty Lowe, Josh Cox, Matthew Barlow, Kirsty Acheampong, Paul Jackson, Enid Round, Ava Sherwin, Eva Butele, Gwen 

Murray, Maria Evans, Violet Meakin, Sophie Ward, Zach Dhaliwal, Neveah Reid, Kate Myers, Joe Fairchild, Persephone 

Hollister, Morgan Ashton, Mia Brocklehurst, Jonty Lowe, Holly Opechowska, Mollie Grice, Olivia Poganis. 

26.10.23  

Haruki Hood, Hiroto Hood, Santiago Alexandre, Mario Palacios Higuera, Frederico Palacios Higuera, Julia Danielska, Holly 

Opechowska, Amelia Kazubowska, Hanin Tabir, Zuhayr Chowdrey, Mohammed Alawad. 

6.11.23 

Clare Ward, Stefan Floristean, Alex Howat, Amelia Kaszubowska, James Nightingale, Charlie Miles, Noah Ramtuhul, Megan 

Freudman, Teddy Shoosmith. 

13.11.23 

Joshua Middleton, Thomas Emonson, Rosie Edwards, Gennie Weir, Amy Hewitt, Grace Anderson, Luke Davies, Lottie Morris, 

Oz Lovell, Tilly Hughes, Cecile Gibbs, Eaiofe Burke, Matt Burton, Frederico Ribeiro, Cali Evans, Shannon Bradley, Tom    

Emonson. 

16.11.23 

Jemima Hill, Ava Sherwin, Echo Worrow, Eva Butele, Minnie Samuels, Mollie Grice, Holly Opechowska, Patrick Hawes, Vivi 

Tunbridge, Rory Corfield, Bella Jones, Enid Round, Catherine Ryan, Florence Barrett, Peyton Walmsley, Orla Kealy, Saffron 

Parkes, Laurence Maxfield, Sophia Reynolds, Anna Lysenko, Eleanor Brayne, Florence Edwards, Nathan Bullock, Iris Wan, 

Maria Evans, Ruby Verling. 

27.11.23 

Charlotte Reese, Elin Harris, Joe Roberts, Samantha Dearlove-Cruz, Santiago Alexandre, Samuel Parry-Edwards, Noah 

Boutwood, Iris Nankervis. 

4.12.23 

Arthur Walsh, Alfie Harvey, Isabella Marmaras, Alfie Harvey, Jasper Howson, Sam Patterson, Oliver Simpson, Emmie    

Jennings, Oliver Kaszubowski. 



 

 

We would like to welcome Carol France to the Local Govern-

ing Body (LGB).   

 

Carol France has filled the teaching staff governance role. 

Carol nominated herself and said, “I have been a member of 

staff at The Priory School for 11 years now and a teacher for 

17! This brings with it a huge amount of knowledge and ex-

pertise not only about how schools are run but the demands 

of the profession too. In addition, I have a business back-

ground working in marketing and public relations for a num-

ber of years before retraining as a teacher. This business un-

derstanding will help me to see the challenges of the school 

from a business perspective as well as the teaching perspec-

tive.” 

 

Thank you for taking on the responsible role of Local Gover-

nor. 

 

We still have one vacancy to fill, so if you would like to know 
more about the work of the Local Governing Body, please 
contact our Chair, Ian Peterson, at 
ian.peterson@318education.co.uk. 

mailto:ian.peterson@318education.co.uk


 

  



 

 

CHARITY UPDATE 
 

Our charities: 

 

 WWF (World Wide Fund for Nature) 

 Cancer research UK 

 Dogs Trust 

 We also support various other charities throughout the 

year through different school events  

 

Our trip to AIRea51 was a really positive fundraising event; a 

good turnout that was lots of fun! 

 

Our non-uniform day raised money for Children in Need and 

Christmas Jumper Day raised money for Save the Children. 

Participation was high for these events and we raised over 

1500 across the two days.  

 

Our McMillan Coffee Morning was a huge success, and of 

course Remembrance Day raised money for the Royal British 

Legion.  

 

A special mention to 8N for their wonderful charity hampers! 

 

-Mr Bucknall  



 

  

A Note on Private Tutors 

 

We would like to remind parents and carers of the 
need to ensure that anyone you are looking to ‘hire’ as 
a private tutor needs to be vetted to ensure they have 

the appropriate credentials and safer recruitment 
checks in place. 



 

 

Lost Property 
At The Priory, we receive a lot of lost property at reception. This is mainly 

drink bottles (oh my, the drink bottles!) and clothing like PE kits. Named 

items are returned to students but for those without names, to prevent a 

chaotic build-up of unclaimed items, lost property is either given to Student 

Support or donated to charity after 3 weeks. Thank you for your support. 



 

  

Chris Beane, Branch Manager at A-Plan Shrewsbury, said: “With the cost-of-living crisis 

continuing to bite, affecting energy bills, housing costs and food prices, many families 

are facing tougher financial pressures. School uniforms are a significant expense each 

year, but prices have risen considerably. And, when you couple this with kids’ growth 

spurts, moving into a new year or a new school, and the potential for lost property, the 

cost can quickly add up! 

We’re always looking for ways to support our local community, and the school uniform 

exchange made perfect sense in the current circumstances. It’s an initiative that’s free 

to use, hopefully reducing costs for families, as well as clothing waste. We hope it allevi-

ates some anxiety for parents and provides a useful resource for everyone in Shrews-

bury.” 

Anyone in the local area is welcome to participate in A-Plan’s school uniform exchange, 

whether to donate or pick up items they need. To take part, all you need to do is either 

visit the branch (8 High Street) between 8:30am and 5pm on weekdays, or 9am and 

12pm on Saturdays, or contact us on  01743 455900 or shrewsbury.office@aplan.co.uk 

to find out more. 

A-Plan ShrewSbury’S School uniform exchange 

Local Insurance Broker A-Plan Shrewsbury are launching a school uniform exchange 

to support families facing financial pressures this back-to-school season. 

mailto:shrewsbury.office@aplan.co.uk


 

 

Free School Meals 

Click here for how to apply for Free School Meals for your child 

Click here to check if you are eligible to apply for Free School Meals for your child 

FAQ: Free School Meals in Relation to Lunch Accounts 

 

When a student has Free School Meals, they are allocated £2.40 

per day for this. This amount is credited to their lunch account and 

does not roll over to the next day if any of that amount is not 

spent. 

 

The £2.40 covers the lunch deal, but the money itself is not 

‘reserved’ for this. What this means is that if snacks are bought at 

break time, this will be taken from the £2.40 Free School Meals 

amount, resulting in there not being enough of that allocated 

money left to cover a free lunch.  

 

In addition to this, if you put money on your child’s lunch account 

to cover snacks/additional food and they purchase these snacks 

before lunch, this will be taken from the £2.40 Free School Meals 

amount and not the money that you've put on the account. This is 

because any food purchases come off the Free School Meals 

amount first, before any additional credit you have added.  

 

We hope this helps to clarify the way Free School Meals works in 

relation to lunch accounts.  

https://next.shropshire.gov.uk/education-and-learning/free-school-meals/apply-for-free-school-meals/
https://next.shropshire.gov.uk/education-and-learning/free-school-meals/are-you-eligible-for-free-school-meals/


 

  

Over two days in November, Year 9 enjoyed time dedicated 
to finding out about GCHQ, the UK’s intelligence, security 
and cyber agency. Students learnt why languages such as 
Arabic, Russian and Mandarin are so important to GCHQ 
and how it is possible to learn these languages from scratch 
at university if you have studied French or Spanish at GCSE 
and A Level. They learnt new information such as how glob-
ally Mandarin has the largest amount of native speakers, 
Russia is spread over one-seventh of the earth and Arabic is 
an official language in 22 countries around the world. 

Students then experimented with these new (and tricky!) 
languages, learning some sounds, vocabulary and phrases. 
Finally, they all took part online in the GCHQ National Lan-
guages Competition 2023, which focused on code breaking 
and pattern spotting to give them a taste of what it might 
be like to work at GCHQ intercepting and interpreting a va-
riety of coded information. The winners will get a very rare 
opportunity to have a look around the GCHQ Headquarters 
in Cheltenham so we are keeping our fingers crossed! 



 

 

Our (equal parts sweet and spice) receptionist, 

Ellie/Miss Hobbs! 



 

  

It certainly was a challenge and it paid off! Our group of six, very enthusiastic 

students L to R — Millie Burton, Lottie Morris, Ruby Verling, Elsa Thorpe, Ava 

Sherwin and Erin Burton volunteered to join a lunchtime club to enter this 

competition run by The Drapers Guild, a long established charity who sup-

ports Almshouses and the preservation of historic buildings in the town. The 

theme was simply “wool”.  Their superb woven/felted wall hangings won 

them many accolades! … a whole range of gold, silver, bronze and commend-

ed awards considering they only had a matter of seven weeks to complete 

them! Well done! 



 

 

In the cold weather, our lovely canteen staff have offered 
warm puddings served with custard and hot fillings at the 
Deli Bar! 



 

  

I don't know how you start yours, but at The     
Priory School you can start Fridays (and        
Tuesdays) at Mr Walters' Circuits Club! A 

7:40am start for our students keen to make an 
active start to their day. 



 

 

54 Year 7 students competed in the House Football          
Competition on Wednesday 25th October 2023.  

 

There were plenty of goals, and excellent play throughout the 
afternoon! 

 

Nightingale took the plaudits, to win Year 7 House             
Football, with King in second, and Attenborough in third 

place. 



 

  

Firstly, a huge thank you to Mark Deacon who had to ‘very last-minute change his plans’ to help with 

our day out, and without him stepping up, we wouldn’t have been able to go! 

On Tuesday 12th December, a group of year 10 students had a fantastic opportunity to see what Uni-

versity could look like studying either Maths, or a Maths-based degree. Warwick University hosted 

the event, and so after a very early start and a lengthy drive in the minibus, we made it the Zeeman 

Building Lecture Hall. 

The students were impressed by the lecture hall when we walked in, which is an experience in itself, 

and were then thrown immediately into a maths quiz for the first part of the day (at the end of the 

day we found that the team of Belle Raaff, Maisie Jones and Niamh Humphreys-Clowes came third in 

the maths competition, against some really high-class opponents, so a huge congratulations to 

them)! 

The day was broken up in the different lecture halls and seminar rooms, and we looked at maths, sta-

tistics and economics, where students had the chance to work with other groups from other schools. 

The last part of the day involved us returning to the main lecture hall (photo below), with a chance to 
look at new material that students have not covered so far in their GCSE course. We talked about Eu-
clid and his influence in maths with geometry, then used origami, bisecting, trisecting and hexaflexa-
gons (some were more successful that others). 

Hopefully, a day to inspire and encourage some of our wonderful mathematicians about future pro-

spects. 

Students involved: 

Belle Raaff, Charlie Bevan, Charlie Norman, Daisy Keeney, Danielle Pugh, Edward Jacobs, Erika How-

ells, Ethan Blakeway, Frederico Ribeiro, Jack Hawes, Maisie Jones, Niamh Humphreys-Clowes, Sam 

Taylor, Stephen Maxfield, Thomas Emonson. 



 

 

On Monday 13th November, a selection of Year 9 and 10 students were given the opportunity to 

see where a future with maths could take them, and we joined the “What Career? (Maths Based 

Jobs)” webinar, where three professionals talked about their experiences, roles, and the maths 

they use in their job. 

Grace — Exploration Geologist 

Katie — Architect 

Emilie — Environmental Intelligence 

All were interesting, and gave students ideas and hopefully encouraged them to take some form 

of mathematics post GCSE. 

On Monday 20th November, we were lucky enough to be invited to AMSP’s Regional Maths Picnic, 

hosted by Idsall School, Shifnal. 

This meant taking a selection of our Year 9 students, put into teams of three, to compete against 

other teams from around the local area, being immersed in mathematical problems and abstract 

thinking! 

Along with the puzzle and competitions, they were also given ideas of future pathways post GCSE 

that involve maths at some level, so it was a very beneficial day all round. 

All our students represented the school brilliantly, I was very proud of how they conducted them-

selves through the event, with members of staff from Idsall commenting on how well they con-

ducted themselves. 

A big thank you to Harry Thompson and Maggie Purcell in Year 11 for coming and being Priory 

Representatives, and thank you for helping with marking and organising on the day. 

Year 9 Students involved were: 

 

Alexander Dearlove-Cruz, Claire Ward, Hannah Walker, Hugo Hutcheson, Jack Ellis, Joe Bibby, Lucy 

Bentley, Lucy Nealon, Milly Williams, Nathan Johnson, Poppy Smith, Stefan Floristean.  



 

  

On Thursday 9th November, students from various year groups 
joined the Royal British Legion’s Remembrance Service at Shrews-
bury Cemetery. The proceedings were opened by the Mayor of 
Shrewsbury. Alongside veterans, clergy and the students and staff 
of other schools, Priory students laid a handmade wreath at the 
War Memorial. After readings and prayers, students talked with 
members of the RBL and investigated the graves of soldiers, 
British and foreign – German and Italian, that are maintained by 
the Commonwealth War Graves Commission. This was an im-
portant commemoration and the Priory students demonstrated a 
high level of maturity and understanding in honouring those who 
made the ultimate sacrifice.  



 

 

 



 

  

Thank you to St George's Church for displaying our 8K wreath! All wreaths 
made across forms were fantastic and thank you to The Allotment,       

Oberon, Green Options, Th e Armoury, and Clarkes solicitors for displaying 
them. 



 

 

Glider Challenge 
Thank you to all KS3 who participated in 3 week’s worth of creative challenge. 
They all worked amazingly on the STEM project and the winning team were a 
credit to The Priory School at RAF Cosford. Well done! -Mrs Hayman-Bant, Mr 

Wright, and Mrs Kinvig. 



 

  

A few pictures from our Year 7 Languages day! These 
were short lessons delivered by some of our older stu-
dents to Year 7s in Portuguese, Polish, and Arabic. There 
were lots more language-related activities throughout 
the day and the students were excellent!  

Year 7 Languages Day 



 

 

A group of Year 9 students recently took part in a visit to Shrewsbury Library. We 
had a tour around and students were given the opportunity to sign up for a       
library card and borrow books. We found out about the history of the Library and 
bumped into several ex-Priory students who were using the library as a place to 
study and revise! Afterwards, we went to Palmer’s café where we met Lucie, who 
was previously at Priory as a French assistant. Students were able to order a drink 
and snack (in French) with Lucie and several students took part in some French 
conversation with Lucie; also with Susanne, our current French assistant. 

Shrewsbury Library & Café 

It was a great opportunity to immerse ourselves in reading and    
practise speaking in another language! Thank you to Mrs Wassall for  

driving the minibus for us. 



 

  

L    i   b    r    a    r    y 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

from the School Library team!  
 
 

Oliver Roberts has won Pupil 
Librarian of the Term. 

Merry Christmas  



 

 

L    i   b    r    a    r    y 



 

  

L    i   b    r    a    r    y 

Entries for our book club 'Christmas 
Book Tree' competition, creative and 

thrifty, recycling our old, damaged 
books. Thank you to Miss Harvey-

Saunders for showing us how to make 
them. They are all now beautifying the 

library!  



 

 

In the North Shropshire Netball tournament for Year 10 
and Year 8, Year 10 came 3rd in their group, whilst the 
Year 8 team reached the semi-final but lost out to The 
Marches.  



 

  

On November 15, two Year 7 teams played Meole Brace. One 
team, captained by Frankie, won 3-0. Trinity captained the 

other side, losing 2-1. Great effort by all!  

Year 7 Netball Club has been very well attended this term. 
Although some games have been postponed due to the 

weather, we did manage a fantastic win against Shrewsbury 
High School. This team has great potential. Keep up the 

good work! 



 

 

Some fabulous netball played in the Plate Finals compe-
tition for U16 County. Some tough games, finishing 2nd 

overall. Thanks to William Brookes School for organising, 
and Abraham Darby for hosting!  



 

  

Student SPOTLIGHT  

Millie 

Holmes 

Millie Holmes has recently been 
chosen to represent Wales at the 

Dance World Cup. This is the 
greatest all-genre dance compe-
tition in the world for children 
and young adults ,where over 

120,000 competitors represent 
65 countries. Millie will be going 
to Prague in the Czech Republic 

in June 2024. We are really proud 
of her and look  forward to hear-
ing how she gets on. Good luck, 

Millie! 

9N 



 

 

Student SPOTLIGHT  

Elizabeth 

Foster 

This lovely design, by Elizabeth in 8K, was the winner of 
the 2023 Priory Christmas Card Design! 



 

  

pri-schoolshop@pri.318education.co.uk 

 

The school shop stocks revision guides, flash cards and other mate-

rials to aid revision along with general stationery, filled exam pencil 

cases and scientific calculators. All items are sold at extremely 

competitive rates. 

The shop order form can be found on the school’s website in the 

Useful Forms section in the Parents’ menu. Please complete the 

form and follow the instructions in the box on the front of the 

form regarding payment and processing your order.  Your pur-

chased items should be released within 3 to 4 days following re-

ceipt of your order.   

 

Please ensure you only use the current and most up-to-date order 

form on the website as the stock and prices do vary. 

 

The email address to use is: 

 

SCHOOL SHOP 



 

 



 

  



 

 



 

  

Alumni Update 

The Priory School Alumni is a network of past students who would like to keep in touch with school and their peers.  

We have a dedicated wall in school where some of our 

Alumni pen portraits are displayed for students and staff 

to see. We also have a selection on the website. 

If you are a member of our Alumni, we would love to 
hear about your life since you have left school.  If you 
would like to send us a pen portrait, for further details 

please contact  sandra.cooper@pri.318education.co.uk 

 

If you are a past student of The Priory School and would like to find out more please visit                               

https://priory.tpstrust.co.uk/community/alumni/     -We would love to hear from you! 

Alumni Engagement  
 
The school held its annual English at Work and Careers event in November for Year 9 students. The 
event uses a different approach for students to learn by engaging with external presenters. The 
speakers talk about their career paths and the importance of having good listening, speaking, reading 
and writing skills to help them with future employment and education.  

Our Alumni network is growing and we now have past students covering years from 1950 to the cur-

rent day. Below are some comments about their time at The Priory School: 

“I would love to get involved with The Priory School as much as I can to give back to the community 

who undoubtedly shaped me as a person.” 

“I went to SSFC after leaving Priory and now work as a business manager for a music management 

company. My highlight was creating a band’s 50th anniversary tour and having them sing “don’t stop 

believing” to me on FaceTime!” 

“Since leaving Priory and attending Veterinary College in London, my highlight has been when I have 

travelled to Zimbabwe and worked in a vaccination clinic.” 

“Since leaving school in 2000 I am now a solicitor with experience in criminal law. The highlight of my 

career has been successfully defending those wrongly accused.” 

On joining the Alumni, members receive newsletters, are invited to attend events and activities at 

school, and participate in presenting to our students on various subject areas such as Computer      

Science, Drama, English, Geography and PE. 

https://priory.tpstrust.co.uk/community/alumni
mailto:sandra.cooper@pri.318education.co.uk
https://priory.tpstrust.co.uk/community/alumni/


 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 



 

  

Diary Dates & Reminders 

 

  Term Dates (List) 2023-24 

 
 

     Summer Term 2023 

Rest of school term: Monday 5th June - Tuesday 25th July 2023 

Summer Holidays: Wednesday 26th July - Thursday 31st August 2023 

Bank Holiday: Friday 1st September 2023 

*PD Day: Monday 4th September 2023 

    

  Autumn Term 2023 

     School Term: Tuesday 5th September - Thursday 26th October 2023 

  Half Term: Monday 30th October - Friday 3rd November 2023 

School Term: Monday 6th November - Friday 15th December 2023 

Christmas Holiday: Monday 18th December - Tuesday 2nd January 2023 

*PD Days: 27th October 2023 & 18th, 19th, 20th December 2023 
 

     Spring Term 2024 

     School Term:  Wednesday 3rd January - Friday 9th February 2024 

     Half Term: Monday 12th February - Friday 16th February 2024 

School Term: Monday 19th February - Friday 22nd March 2024 

     Easter Holiday: Monday 25th March - Friday 5th April 2024 
 

     Summer Term 2024 

     School Term: Monday 8th April - Friday 24th May 2024 

May Half Term: Monday 27th May - Friday 31st May 2024 

School Term: Monday 3rd June - Friday 19th July 2024 

Summer Holidays: Monday 22nd July - Friday 30th August 2024 

 
 

 

ALL DATES ARE INCLUSIVE 

 
Any 1pm finishes will be communicated in advance 



 

 

Diary Dates & Reminders 

Calendars 2023-24 & 2024-25 



 

  

 

https://priory.tpstrust.co.uk/ 

facebook.com/PriorySch 

Out! Check 

us 
OUR SOCIALS 

@PriorySch  

@prioryartdept  

Looking Ahead for Parents/Carers HERE 

https://priory.tpstrust.co.uk/parents/looking-ahead-for-parentscarers/
https://priory.tpstrust.co.uk/parents/looking-ahead-for-parentscarers/

